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Human rights must be observed at all times, even when trying to protect against terrorism – itself, one of the greatest violations of human rights. And we welcome the recommendations in the Advisory Committee’s draft report to strengthen counter-terror financing regulations and to explore ways to combat the proliferation of violent incitement.

We also note that civil society has a vital role to play in this effort while ensuring that human rights are protected, even in times of extreme violence and crisis. Nevertheless, we are concerned by a sector of the humanitarian and human rights NGO community that seeks to weaken or exempt themselves from counter-terror regulations. Our organization has documented far too many cases where NGOs claiming the mantle of humanitarian aid or human rights have also been the enablers of terrorism.  
Fostering terrorism can occur through the facilitation of aid diversion, participation in terrorist acts, or by campaigning to weaken and dismantle the carefully constructed counter-terror architecture, particularly measures to block financing for terror groups – one of the most effective and least deadly means to prevent terror attacks. 
Often, the government funders of these NGOs have acted in denial of these realities and have ignored due diligence procedures.
The August 2019 murder of 17-year old Israeli Rena Shnerb exemplifies the damage caused when government officials fail to enforce counter-terror requirements. It also demonstrates why NGOs cannot be left to police themselves on the core issue of counter-terrorism. In December 2019, a 50-person PFLP terror network operating in the West Bank was uncovered. Among those in the network were individuals arrested for carrying out the bombing attack, murdering Rena and injuring her father and brother. Many of these PFLP operatives held senior positions in Palestinian NGOs – groups that receive substantial funding from the EU and other governments and were long-identified as linked to the PFLP. Critically, these individuals were employed by the NGOs as accountants and financial directors, positions in which they would be responsible for managing grant monies provided by the EU and other donors.  These donors had been warned for several years that these NGOs were affiliated with terrorist groups and that their funding was at severe risk. But these calls largely went unheeded until the murder.
In the aftermath of this incident, the EU introduced new due diligence requirements in its NGO funding contracts barring any connections to terrorist entities. Yet, some European officials, particularly those based in Ramallah, continue to resist this sensible advice. We therefore urge the Committee to strengthen its recommendations on counter-terror financing and we urge all governments to improve their due diligence and vetting procedures.

Thank you.  

